Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, September 24, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on September 24, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Bob Spaulding, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Adam opened the meeting at 6:10PM. 

As Ricky had not arrived yet, The Selectboard moved to items on the agenda which would not require action:

2. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  

c.
Plow town office – advertise:  the notice for advertising this annual service was reviewed.  This is okay to post.

d.
#11 FYI:

i.
State of Lamoille Valley Youth – 9-25-18 6PM-7PM @ GMTCC:  Information received at the office was reviewed.

ii.
VLCT – 2019 Health Insurance New Association Plans:  Information on new plans to be offered for health insurance will be available for review at a later date.

11.
FYI:  LEDC Annual Meeting:  Information on LEDC’s annual meeting on October 25th at GMTCC was reviewed.
At this time, Ricky arrived at the meeting and Adam returned running of the meeting over to him.  Ricky was updated on which items of the agenda had been completed.  Ricky asked about #2(c) – was this going to be advertised or will the highway department do this as the town now has a pickup truck with plow.  This had not been considered.  The Selectboard decided not to advertise for this service and have the highway department do the work.

6.
Beach Update:  

a.
Bob reported that cleaning and closing up for the season has started.  Some of the seasonal campers are starting to move out.  

b.
The fall lottery for seasonal sites has been scheduled for October 8th at 5:30PM.  Bob asked the Selectboard to consider adjusting the seasonal rate.  Since the rate was increased to $2500 for the 2017 season, not all lots have been filled.  Bob feels the town is losing revenue.  The Selectboard said they would think about this, but felt the previous research of other campgrounds put Eden in equal range with them and was a fair rate for what they receive.  It was mentioned that the lottery process may be the deterrent but that cannot be changed as it was the result of past legal litigation.  

c.
Brush cut on the shoreline was discussed.  Seasonal campers and neighbors were asked if they knew anything about this - No.  After looking at the debris, Bob feels it was beaver activity.  Bob has spoken with others around the lake who have had similar activity by beavers.  Nate Hayden cleaned up the mess when it was discovered.
d.
The Selectboard inquired if Bob was considering continuing as Manager for 2019.  Bob stated he does not think he will as it is a lot of work for one person and feels it would be best with two, possibly three people.  This will be discussed further at a future meeting.

Returning to the Agenda:

3. ECS Nature Trail discussion:  Correspondence from LNMUUSD’s Business Manager, Deb Clark stated that the school has changed its mind on doing work/improvements to the nature trail.  Deb had provided a draft agreement listing the school’s use of this town property.  The Selectboard reviewed the document and made several changes.  These changes will be implemented and the document forwarded to Deb for their review.
4. Citizen Input:  None at this time.

5. Approve the Minutes of September 10, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of September 10, 2018 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
7.
Dog Officer Update:  Proof of licensing for Mike Griggs’s dogs:  Dog Officer, James Mack responded to a complaint on Knowles Flat Rd and requested proof of registration.  Mary Judd delivered copies of Hyde Park Dog Registration forms for five (5) dogs.  There was discussion on State law for licensing, kennel permits and their specific requirements.  The office will verify these requirements.  The Selectboard would like a letter sent advising that next year dogs sheltered in Eden must be registered in Eden and include a copy of the law and requirements.  This letter should be sent to all parties involved with the recent incident including the Town of Hyde Park.  It was suggested to also send a copy of this letter to any person in Eden who licenses their animals under the kennel permit so that all are aware of the law and requirements.
8.
Constable Update:  None at this time.

9.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.

10.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  
i.
Wetland seed was ordered and received.  Special mulch hay is also required.  Opening will not take place until all final site work is complete and guardrails installed.  The electric and telephone companies have been contacted about moving back their transmission lines and poles.  
ii.
Quotes from five companies were requested for guardrail.  Tracey reported that of the five, two did not provide this type of service and one did not do work in Vermont.  Two quotes were received:  Lafayette:  provided quotes for both new and used guardrail.  Scheduling: Late October/early November

New

312 LF

$6318.00


Used

312 LF

$4368.00


Anchors


$3240.00


Vermont Recreational Surfacing & Fencing: Scheduling: next Friday/Saturday, if not sooner.


New

312LF w/anchors

$8209.00


Adam made the motion to hire Vermont Recreational Surfacing & Fencing to install the guardrail and anchors at $8209.00 with work to be done as soon as possible.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  None at this time.
c.
Update Knowles Flat Paving:  Reclaiming took place on September 21st.  Ricky will change one culvert on Wednesday.  Paving is scheduled for Friday, September 28th.
d.
Heath Gravel Pit – Gravel crushing:  McCullough had a breakdown of equipment and cannot start until October.  As the Act 250 Permit specifies work in either May or September, a request was sent to the State requesting permission to work in October.  
e.
ROW Excavation Permit Application – Carrie Earle:  George made the motion to approve the permit as this was an emergency situation-they had no water.  The permit was reviewed and discussed.  Work is complete and all is satisfactory to the town.  Approved.

f.
Griggs Rd Bus Turnaround:  Deb Clark, LNMUUSD Business Mgr contacted Ricky about creating a new bus turnaround on Griggs Rd.  The school would like to create this in a private drive.  Ricky advised her that our insurer, VLCT does not allow this due to liability issues.  Ricky would like to maintain the current turnaround at the end of Griggs Rd used by both the town and school.  Ricky would like to do some improvements to this area, meeting with all parties.  The Selectboard agreed the turnaround should be kept at its current location and will not support utilizing private drives.  
g.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Aside from the culvert project, grading of roads and stockpiling of winter sand is taking place; the next project will be the Better Back Rd grant on Square Rd.  The ditching and drive culvert on East Hill Rd were discussed.  Tracey will speak with Rob Moore on Wednesday and inquire the status of a meeting with Jim Ryan on MRGP design requirements, the MRGP grant and review of all information gathered on past meetings/site visits of this location.  A formal group meeting may be required of all parties involved.  

Returning to #2 Additions & Deletions:


a.
#10 Road Commissioner:

i.
Cargill Salt:  the annual quote letter of cost per ton for deicer salt was reviewed.  This year the rate is $82.77/ton.  Signing of the quote is not an agreement to purchase only a guarantee of the pricing.  Ricky read that the State of Vermont went with a different company.  Some product will be ordered to mix with the road sand being stockpiled for winter use.  George made the motion to sign the quote.  Adam seconded.  Approved and signed. 

ii.
North Rd – Engine brake complaint:  Jen Donohue contacted the town office requesting “No Engine Brake” signage.  The Selectboard discussed that this is a safety feature on these big trucks and Eden has no ordinance in place to signage of this type.

b.
G1 Holdings Update:  an email from John Schmeltzer advised the comment period had ended, all would be reviewed and a meeting with the Selectboards of their findings would be scheduled.

12.
Any other business:  Accounting records from North Hyde Park/Eden Fire Dept. have been delivered to the town office for audit due to change in officer positions which is standard procedure when there is a change of Treasurer.  Candy has spoken with the Hyde Park office who advised they do not have internal auditors.  Although it would be best practice to have a participant from the Town of Hyde Park, if none is available Eden will have its local Auditors review the records.
13.
Sign orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  
14.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 8:45PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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